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February 16, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson 

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Attached to this letter are two proposed pieces of emergency legislation:

1) An ordinance amending the Purchase and Sale Agreement (PSA) for the sale of 156 acres of King County property occupied by a regional Roads Maintenance facility, and commonly known as Summit Pit, and 


2) A motion amending a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA), among King County, the City of Maple Valley, and the buyer of Summit Pit.

These pieces of legislation, together with proposed Ordinance 2009-0401, approving an Interlocal Agreement (ILA) between King County and Maple Valley, provide all parties assurances they need to move forward cooperatively to achieve the development envisioned by all parties. 

Ordinance Amending the Purchase and Sale Agreement
The proposed ordinance will modify King County Ordinance 16359, which approved the PSA.  The enclosed Amendment is submitted in response to an expenditure restriction placed on the 2010 Road Fund Capital Improvement Program (CIP) Budget, as well as King County Motion 12899, adopted by the King County Council on December 15, 2009.  Both the expenditure restriction and the Motion give policy direction to negotiate an amendment to the adopted PSA at the behest of the buyer, Summit Place 156 LLC (commonly known as Yarrow Bay Holdings, hereafter referred to in this letter as “Summit Place”).
As a brief reminder, the property is an island of unincorporated King County, surrounded completely by the City of Maple Valley.  Upon County Council approval, the PSA was executed on February 20, 2009.  The PSA describes a complex transaction with multiple contingencies, deadlines and due dates for both the buyer and the seller.  The central issue at hand in this proposed amendment is a one year extension of the buyer’s due diligence contingency, from February 20, 2010 to February 20, 2011, as requested by Summit Place.
Please note that the enclosed amendment has not been signed by Summit Place.  The amendment represents my best and final offer to Summit Place and Summit Place has not yet agreed to its terms.  My negotiating team, together with the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO), has worked diligently and in good faith to propose an amendment that meets the buyer’s stated need for an additional year for their due diligence period, while keeping King County whole for the economic loss to the King County Road Fund associated with the delay.  Our proposal represents a significant compromise, as it does not take into consideration several legitimate concerns associated with the delay in the transaction, including increased risk to the County Road Fund.  In this case, my staff and I are proposing the enclosed amendment to comply with the intent of the County Council, as expressed in the above-described expenditure restriction and motion. 
Summit Place, on the other hand, until January 27, 2010, had proposed that they be granted a one year extension at no cost whatsoever to Summit Place, which would require the King County Road Fund to absorb at least $1.2 million in interest and construction costs inflation on the Ravensdale project (which is the replacement site for Summit Pit) because of the delay and to completely absorb the full economic loss associated with the delay.  

In response to our proposed amendment, however, Summit Place countered as follows:
The one year extension shall not be counted as a “pass,” leaving Summit Place with an additional two possible passes, thereby extending the time before which Summit Place must complete payment of the purchase price by up to two years.

Summit Place agrees to an increase in the purchase price of $2.55 million if either the Road Services Division dedicates $5 million of the purchase price to Roads capital projects located within a 10 mile radius of Summit, as determined by the Road Services Division or the Road Services Division dedicates $2.55 million of the purchase price to road improvement projects located within the City of Maple Valley or King County as determined by Summit Place.  

Finally, the funds must be spent within three years of the first closing.

Neither option is acceptable.  The $2.55 million is not available for other projects.  It simply reimburses the Road Services Division for costs and loss it is incurring at Ravensdale, because of the one year extension.  It is not new money.  

While the Road Services Division has more than $5 million in proposed capital projects within 10 miles of Summit, those projects are necessarily contingent upon and may be delayed if emergencies occur.  The Road Services Division cannot, therefore, contractually commit to build any of the projects and certainly not within three years of the first closing, if the funds are needed elsewhere because of unforeseeable occurrences.  

In addition, the Road Services Division has no authority to pay for road improvement projects within the City of Maple Valley and I believe that King County cannot delegate to a private entity its legislative authority to determine which projects to fund.

As a result, numerous discussions between Summit Place and King County have occurred, with the common goal of negotiating an amendment that is acceptable to both parties.  The enclosed amendment incorporates the concepts proposed by Summit Place, but keeps King County whole for the increased cost of their requested delay.  I have informed Summit Place that its proposal is unacceptable and I will move forward with the enclosed amendment.          

In summary, the proposed PSA amendment provides for an extension of all critical deadlines to both the buyer and the seller by one year and reduces the number of closing waivers from two to one.  With these modifications, the soonest date for commencing closing is reset to March 1, 2012, and requires Summit Place to increase its first two payments by $1.6 million each, to mitigate the cash flow and related cost impacts to the Road Fund.  The overall price of the property does not change under this scenario.  
The enclosed ordinance would grant the Executive Branch the authority to sign our proposed amendment, should Summit Place ultimately agree to it. Whether or not Summit Place ultimately agrees with the enclosed Amendment, I believe the spirit and intent of Motion 12899 and the expenditure restriction placed on the 2010 Roads CIP Budget are addressed by this transmittal.

Motion to Update the MOA
In addition to the extension of the due diligence contingency, and as a result, a commensurate delay in compensation to King County, I am proposing to amend the MOA among King County, Summit Place and the City of Maple Valley regarding development standards for an annexation of the Summit Pit property.  This amendment would formalize a commitment previously made by Summit Place to waive its right to apply for permits with King County if Summit Place is granted its requested extension.  This commitment is an important component of the ongoing discussions with the City of Maple Valley with regard to joint planning activities concerning development of the Summit Pit site and possible annexation. 
Joint Plan Agreement
Per the MOA, the City of Maple Valley has been working together with King County and Summit Place to develop a Joint Plan Agreement (JPA) that structures the future development standards for the Summit Pit property.  An interlocal agreement putting the JPA into effect has been adopted by the Maple Valley City Council and is currently under consideration by the King County Council.  I am requesting that the King County Council approve the ILA legislation together with the proposed ordinance and motion transmitted with this letter.  Approval of the Joint Plan ILA is will be an important sign to the City of Maple Valley that King County is committed to working collaboratively with the parties as the development moves forward.
If you have any questions regarding the report information, please call Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0631.

Sincerely,
Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures
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King County Council Members


ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff
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